
 
 
Friday, March 12th, 2021 
 
MEMORANDUM 
 
To:  John Leach, CBS Administrator 
 
From:  Garry White, Director 
 
Subject: Block 4, Lot 1 Potential Sale Discussion 
 
Introduction 
The Gary Paxton Industrial Park (GPIP) Board of Directors met June 22nd, 2020 to discuss 
whether the Board would recommend that Block 4, Lot 1 of GPIP be sold via a competitive bid 
process.  The potential sale discussion was brought forward to the GPIP Board due to a request 
from a member of the public that expressed interest in purchasing the property.  After much 
discussion, the GPIP Board failed to move forward with a recommendation for the property to be 
sold via competitive bid.  Please see the attached minutes from the discussed agenda item.  
 
Background 
Block 4, Lot 1 is a 6.69 acre parcel of undeveloped property located adjacent to Sawmill Creek, 
across the creek from the GPIP proper.  Block 4, Lot 1 is the former location of the APC landfill.   
In 1999, the APC worked with the State of Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation 
(DEC) on corrective actions to close the landfill on Block 4, Lot 1.  The DEC likewise worked 
with the CBS on post closure monitoring and future corrective actions.  More information on the 
former APC Industrial Mill Waste Landfill can be found at this link, 
https://dec.alaska.gov/spar/csp/sites/alaska-pulp-corporation/#info. 
 
The uplands restrictions on the landfill area exist until July 11, 2097. 
 
Block 4, Lot 1 has been assessed at $101,996 for the 6.69 (291,418 SF) acre site.   
 
Block 4, Lot 1 Lease History 
The CBS and the Sitka Mountain Bike Association (SMBA) entered into a Memorandum of 
Understanding in December 2007 for SMBA to construct a single track bike path throughout the 
Block 4, Lot 1.  The path was constructed by placing D1 rock on top of existing surfaces to 
create the path.  SMBA worked with the CBS Environmental Superintended to ensure no 
stability monuments or survey markers were effected.  The MOA was canceled in December 
2012. 
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The CBS and Bobbie Daniels with the Sawmill Farm entered into a short term lease for 52,274 
SF of property on Block 4, Lot 1.  The CBS worked with the DEC to ensure the Sawmill Farm 
business plan complied with all landfill post closure requirements.  (Please see attached letters of 
approval from the DEC for the Sawmill Farm to use the site.)  The lease was terminated 
December 2017.   
 
The GPIP Board met on January 14th, 2021 to discuss a lease proposal from CS Enterprises to 
place a small lumber mill on a 10,000 SF portion of Block 4, Lot 1.  The GPIP Board failed to 
recommend lease on the site due to recent stability monument issues. 
 
Additional Information 
The CBS Public Works Department has been conducting post closure monitoring of the former 
APC landfill site since the CBS acquired the property.  The CBS has been reporting monitoring 
activity to the DEC.   
 
The GPIP Board met on January 14th, 2021 to respond to a request from the CBS Environmental 
Superintendent regarding establishing a capital budget for fiscal year 2022 of $135,000 to 
complete Geotechnical Assessment of Block 4, Lot 1.  Recent surveys of the landfill had shown 
that Stability Monuments in the cap appear to moving which has caused a crack in the landfill 
cap.  (Please see attached survey report.) 
 
Conclusion 

 The CBS has been following the post closure monitoring requirements for the former 
APC landfill. 

 The GPIP Board has required that all lessors follow CBS and DEC requirements. 
 The GPIP Board of Directors failed to recommend that Block 4, Lot 1 be sold via the 

competitive bid sale process. 
 The GPIP Board of Directors recommends that a FY22 capital budget of $135,000 be 

established to conduct Geotechnical Assessment of Block 4, Lot1. 
 



Portion of GPIP Minutes – New Business – June 22, 2020 
 
2.  Block 4, Lot 1 Potential Sale Discussion 
Mr. White introduced this topic, noting he has been approached by someone wanting to purchase 
the lot, which is the property across the river that used to be the Sawmill Farm.  If sold, the 
property would have to be put out for competitive bid process. Mr. White would like to know if the 
GPIP Board would like to put the property up for sale by a competitive bid process or not.   
 
Mr. Welsh was invited to speak to the Board and identified himself as the person interested in 
purchasing the property. He presented his family’s interest to purchase the property. He asked 
the GPIP Board to send the matter to the Assembly to open the process for sale as he would like 
to offer a competitive cash deal to the City when the City is ready to move forward with the 
process of competitive bid. 
 
Acting Chair Finkenbinder summarized the question before the GPIP Board: to decide if they wish 
to begin a process to sell the property right now, or whether the GPIP Board would prefer to keep 
the property within the City’s and GPIP control so that it could potentially be used as a part of the 
Marine Services Center or something else that fits within an industrial park.   
 
Acting Chair Finkenbinder invited questions from the Board.  Al Stevens asked staff how the 
various uses of the area (mountain bike path; Sawmill Farm) have been allowed given the dioxin 
buried in the area.  Mr. White stated GPIP had to obtain DEC approval. DEC has stated the 
property could be sold and the liability could be passed on to the new owner.  However, 
challenges to that need to be looked into carefully so that the liability wouldn’t fall back on the City 
if the new property owner was no longer viable.   
 
Mr. Leach stated there have been a lot of email communications with DEC on the matter.  Mr. 
Leach read from Sitka General Code on Competitive Bidding and the sale of City property.  It is 
very clear that property must be disposed of by competitive bid, unless there are special 
circumstances.  Mr. Welsh is suggesting this property might have special circumstances because 
of the condition of the dioxin cap.  Mr. White noted the City must monitor the site until 2097, 
unless the City can pass along some of that liability. 
  
Mr. Welsh stated that in his opinion the property is not suitable for industrial use.  
 
GPIP Board members stated their initial responses.  Ms. Finkenbinder is against selling. 
 
Assembly Liaison Christianson is against selling. 
 
Mr. Welsh stated he is amenable to a lease, and making a substantial contribution to it upfront. 
 
GPIP Board Member Johnson pondered what industrial purpose it could possibly have and 
knowing what is underneath the ground, what level of liability could the City divest itself of by 
transferring ownership and getting the property on the tax rolls. 
 
Al Stevens asked if it were possible to lease at this time.  Mr. White stated a lease cannot be 
discussed at this meeting because that topic hasn’t been given public notice for this meeting. 
Only the topic of the sale of the property can be considered at this meeting. 
 
Acting Chair Finkenbinder asked for public comment on the sale of the property. 
 
Dan Cooper, with SIMS, would prefer not to see a parcel of property go up for sale that could 
potentially be used for part of the marine shipyard. 
 
Acting Chair Finkenbinder stated the matter of placing the property up for competitive bid sale 
died for lack of a motion. 
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